
Dear Board of County Commissioners 

 Our father, Frank Nessler, purchased land in the Italia area in the 1950’s, and since then 
our family has lived on this property continuously.  In 1986, another property owner in our area 
requested a commercial zoning for his property. Although his request was denied, the request 
caused the Board of County Commissioners to consider rezoning the entire area.  When the 
Zoning Board heard the opposition of our family and other property owners, they 
recommended amending the proposal to only rezoning 3 property owners in the area.  It was 
the understanding of our parents and other property owners that their properties remained 
zoned Open Rural. All of these proceedings are clearly defined in the minutes and notes of the 
County Commissioners and Building and Zoning Board meetings from 1986. The Nassau County 
Zoning department granted permits to build houses, variances to use property, etc. clearly 
stating that the properties in question were zoned Open Rural for the next 20 years or more.  
One such evidence is the building permits that were granted to John and Julie Waldron in 2007 
to build a home.  Another evidence is the variance granted to Willard F. and Betty Nessler to 
use a small portion of their land commercially. This document also clearly states that the 
existing property is Open Rural. In addition the FLUM designation for the properties was 
Agricultural for all of these years, which clearly matches the Open Rural designation.  Recently, 
the county stated these properties were actually designated as Commercial in 1986. As 
property owners, we were instructed that in order to correct this issue, we would need to apply 
for rezoning and incur the costs associated with the rezoning which we have done. Our mother, 
Betty Nessler, was also required to pay an additional fee to change the FLUM designation of the 
parcel that had been granted a variance in 2007 back to agricultural. 

 We request that you vote to restore our zoning to Open Rural.  We also respectfully 
request that the Board of County Commissioners please consider reimbursing the property 
owners for the costs associated with this rezoning.   

    Thank you for your consideration. 

     John and Julie Waldron 

     Ronnie and Elizabeth Nessler 

     Johnny Nessler  

                                                                 

 















From: Phyllis Lathrop
To: Christina Evans
Subject: Letter
Date: Thursday, September 08, 2022 3:59:40 PM

September 8th, 2022

Re:  STAFF REPORT 
Planning & Zoning Board
R22-008
August 30th, 2022

To: Christina Evans
     Board of County Commissioners
     County Manager
     County Attorney
     Thad Crowe

We built our new home in 1984 and at that time our property was zoned open rural.  We received a permit in 1997 or 1998 to build an addition on our home and our property was zoned open
rural.  The Planning and Zoning Board issued a Final Order (see below) permitting a “mother in law dwelling” in which it references to our property being “open rural” on 8/3/1999.  

Earlier this year, to our surprise , we were made aware that our property is zoned Commercial General.  We met with Holly Coyle in April and shared our concern regarding the mistake of our
property being zoned Commercial General.  She spoke with the County Attorney and in an email on April 29th, 2022 stated:
“I met with the County Attorney yesterday.  Regardless of the additional information presented, the fact remains that the rezoning from Open Rural (OR) to Commercial General (CG) was
adopted by ordinance to include a legal description that includes your property. The mechanism to change the zoning back to OR is a rezoning.  
All property owners can be included in one rezoning application.”

We were also told that we would be required to pay the application fees and/or publication/advertising fees.

We appreciate the fact that the Planning and Zoning Board references to the Commercial General zoning being a mistake in their Staff Report, pages 1 & 2, R22-008, on 8/30/2022.  We would
ask that our property be rezoned to Open Rural AND all fees be refunded.  We appreciate your review of this matter.

Thank you, 
Chris and Phyllis Lathrop 
451646 State Road 200 
Callahan, FL 32011
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From: Phyllis Lathrop
To: Christina Evans
Subject: Letter/Yvonne Edwards
Date: Thursday, September 08, 2022 3:59:52 PM

September 8th, 2022

Re:  STAFF REPORT
Planning & Zoning Board
R22-008
August 30th, 2022

To: Christina Evans
      Board of County Commissioners
      County Manager
      County Attorney
      Thad Crowe

This year I learned that my property had been rezoned in 1986 to Commercial General without my knowledge.  I
had never been contacted in any way regarding this change.

I appreciate the fact that the Planning and Zoning Board references to the Commercial General zoning being a
mistake in their Staff Report, pages 1 & 2, R22-008, on 8/30/2022.  I am requesting that my property be rezoned
from Commercial General to Open Rural.  I would also request that the application fees and all
publication/advertising fees be refunded.

Thank you,
Yvonne Edwards
451648 State Road 200
Callahan, FL 32011

mailto:phyllislathrop@yahoo.com
mailto:CEvans@nassaucountyfl.com

	Letter_Nessler-Waldron
	Letter_Phyllis Lathrop
	Letter_Yvonne Edwards

